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1. Social economy...in the present 
 
Social economy is, without a question, a new concept in 

Romania, proven by the many definitions that reflect particular 
perceptions, experiences and interests. As in the countries 
where the social economy has decades of practice, the 
appearance of the of the „third economy sector” was not 
imposed by the political and legislative models.  

Regarding the main cause of its appearance, there is a 
slight difference between Romania and other European 
countries that are more developed: in Europe, the social 
economy was developed as a mutual aid mechanism between 
groups with similar trades (cooperatives), with similar needs 
(mutual enterprises) or with similar social aspirations 
(associations and foundations), while in Romania the social 
economy appeared as a reaction to the lack of the professional 
inclusion services for the disabled people, the lack of financial 
support of the communities for the projects developed 
especially by the NGOs and for which, many times formally, 
the authorities had assumed their sustainability for a long term, 
but without keeping with their promise.  

In the conditions mentioned above, adaptable and inventive, 
the NGOs started to gather knowledge and infrastructure that 
permitted them to open a new road – creating structures that 
might train the beneficiaries for the future trades.  

Because the labour market from Romania was not, and we 
dare to say that it still isn’t prepared for absorbing the 
workforce with disabilities, the NGOs found themselves in the 
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situation of trying to hire themselves some of these people, 
offering them in exchange not only income according to their 
work, but also a full package of assistance for their 
professional inclusion ... as the NGO workers had seen at their 
colleagues from Europe.  

Thus, we have identified as main cause of the appearance 
of the social economy in Romania, the incapacity of the State 
of canalizing the resources for ensuring proper and varied 
social services, especially for the inclusion of the disabled 
people. 

In the absence of the legal framework that includes in the 
target group of the social economy many categories of persons 
– long-term unemployed people, detainees, people that had 
long-term health problems, former drug consumers, immigrants 
etc., as in many European countries, in Romania the social 
economy services have developed especially for the disabled 
people. 

A contributing factor for the unidirectional development 
towards this target group is constituted by Law 448/2006 
regarding the protection and promotion of the rights of the 
disabled people which, even though it was not the first 
regulation with the purpose of facilitating the professional 
inclusion of the people with disabilities, regarding the inclusion, 
it has the value of a document that offered a clear statute to the 
entities that contributed to the development of the social 
economy field, respectively of the sheltered units. 

The vocational workshops, sheltered workshops, sheltered 
units and the authorized sheltered units – appeared, one at a 
time, with a modest, cautious and empiric development.  

Starting from the need of services and the exchange of 
experience with social economy structures from the developed 
European countries, the target group extended to socially 
disadvantaged people and/or Roma people, without the 
existence of a minimum legal framework for this new direction.  
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This is the wide context where “Util Deco”, an initiative in 
the social economy field of the „Alături de Voi” Romania 
Foundation, took shape.  

2. History and present 
 
Starting with 2002, the organization for which I am working 

(“Alături de Voi” Romania/ADV Romania) develops 
programmes and projects for direct and indirect assistance, 
information and health education campaigns, educational 
campaigns for changing the behavior, campaigns developed in 
various environments for preventing the transmission of the 
HIV infection, lobby and advocacy to the local, county and 
central authorities for respecting the rights of the HIV infected 
people and free legal assistance for the beneficiaries in view of 
obtaining their rights. 

Time and the answer of the science to the HIV challenge 
determined the fact that currently 10.000 HIV infected people 
are living in Romania, some of them having not reached the 
AIDS stage, people that can have an active professional life 
with their health if the society permits them, but have a serious 
handicap resulted from their previous experiences for their 
social integration. 

Initially in 2004 we have started to create the occupational 
therapy workshops for the group of beneficiaries of ADV 
Romania and this way the first training activities took shape, 
activities that were to become fields of activity of the “Util Deco” 
sheltered unit.  

With the financial support of the external financiers and with 
a strong partnership with the General Directorate for Social 
Assistance and Child Protection Iasi, 4 occupational therapy 
workshops were established: painting, handicraft, computers 
and manual bindery. 

During the following years, respectively 2007-2009, the 
occupational therapy workshops were replicated in Constanta 
and Tg. Mures and two more fields were developed – 
decorative candles and tailoring. 
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During the same period, the sheltered units from Iasi, 
Constanta and Tg. Mures were established and authorized 
under the name „Util Deco”, as internal sections of the „Alături 
de Voi” Romania Foundation and the first employments among 
the beneficiaries were made, respectively 19 young people that 
had been trained within the occupational therapy workshops of 
the foundation. 

The evolution of the sheltered units was difficult during the 
following years, but also rapid and facilitated especially by the 
implementation of two projects financed by the European 
Social Fund: The Operational Programme Human Resources 
Development 2007-2013, „First step to an independent life” 
and 

„Alliance for social economy development”, projects that 
permitted the improvement of the infrastructure of the sheltered 
units, the continuation of the training programmes for the 
disabled people, the development of exchanges of experience 
with similar structures from European countries and the 
development of tools for communication and for selling the Util 
Deco products and services, specific to the business sector. 

Currently, Util Deco means 30 work places for the disabled 
people, a group of specialists that offer support to these 
employees, six priority fields of activity: painting, handicraft, 
computers, manual bindery, decorative candles and tailoring, a 
wide range of products and services, selling them to the 
corporate clients through the sales department and to the 
natural persons, through the on-line store www.utildeco.ro or 
the social store from Tg. Mures, on Cosminului Street. 

 
3. From social assistance to business 
 
Currently, most of the sheltered units had the same 

development: vocational therapy workshops, sheltered 
workshops, sheltered units, authorized sheltered units. How 
they will go on, their future development, the support they will 
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need, where they will find this support, these are questions that 
concern us. 

We have tried to answer partially to these questions by 
making a national study in 2010, among the social economy 
structures. The respondents have identified as impediment in 
the development of their activity the lack of experience in the 
sector that most of the times started as a social assistance 
activity and evolved as an answer to the change of the needs 
of the direct beneficiaries, as economic activity for the inclusion 
of the vulnerable groups. 

Another answer that we found to our questions was when 
we analyzed the way in which the sheltered units present 
themselves to various events for promoting their products, if 
their products are marketable, if we can talk about a 
professional marketing and the reaction of the business sector 
to the products of the sheltered units.  

The direct observations made in the exhibition area and the 
dialogues from the associated events led to the following 
conclusions: the sheltered units mainly produce hand-made, 
unique or small series products, that are products in which the 
companies are probably less interested on a long-term. 
Another conclusion that we drew is that the products marketing 
is often replaced with the beneficiaries’ stories, substitution 
considered to be the optimum formula by those working at the 
sheltered units, but often without interest for the business 
sector, that is first of all looking for high quality products, made 
and delivered on time, with a good price; after that, they can 
think about supporting a social cause. 

We have published these conclusions and the proof of the 
capacity of adaptation of the sheltered units was that at the 
second edition of the National Fair of the Sheltered Units that 
took place in Constanta in August 2011, the participants 
exhibited products better adapted to the market, the stands 
had a commercial design and the promotion reflected the 
existence of minimum marketing notions, with a greater accent 
on the products than on their story. 
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At these events, we also investigated the consumers that 
declared to be firstly interested in the products utility, quality 
and price and on the second place in the story of those who 
produce them. The logical conclusion results, contrary to the 
opinion of the people that are working in the social assistance 
field, that charity does not sell on long-term and does not bring 
clients. Although the practice shoes that there is an evolution in 
the desired direction, the sector is characterized by weak sales 
of the products and services of the authorized sheltered units, 
which generates the necessity of focusing on adopting efficient 
sales and marketing strategies. 

Another conclusion obtained empirically is related to the 
output of the authorized sheltered units, which makes the 
interest of the companies for signing contracts with them to be 
low, despite the existence of the facilities of Law 448/2006, 
Furthermore, in the market, anyone who represents a social 
economy structure also has the problem of using terms that are 
very difficult to be understood: social economy, sheltered unit 
etc. or concepts with a less favorable connotation for quality, 
professionalism, business. Therefore, the necessity of 
developing efficient promotion activities, such as Public 
Relations appears. 

As in every field that is insufficiently regulated, incorrect 
practices also appeared, materialized through unfair 
competition made by the authorized sheltered units established 
by companies, that have dumping prices or that, by taking 
advantage of the lack of control from the state, sign distribution 
contracts, even if the law does not allow them to do so. 

Another practice that the authorized sheltered units have 
publicly denounced to the events in the field is related to the 
exploitation of the disabled person only as providers of 
facilities, situation that can be easily proven by the analysis of 
the gigantic turnover of the authorized sheltered units 
compared to the fact that they are registered as having their 
headquarters in apartments and only 2-3 employees. A more 
simple calculation shows that, according to the official 
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information, the average number of employees in the social 
economy structures is 1,5 employees with disabilities/sheltered 
unit. 

 
4. The future 
 
The social economy is a field situated at the interference of 

classical economy and social assistance, a developing field 
where, in Romania, there are more practical models than 
legislation.  

In the European Union, in 2005 they estimated that the 
social economy generated 4% of the GDP with the involvement 
of more than 11 million persons, that is 6,7% of the total 
workforce at that moment, which proves that the investment in 
this field can have a great importance for the national 
economies. 

In Romania, if the legislation is still being elaborated, we 
can say that the social economy structures are businesses with 
social mission to which the profit is only a desideratum. 
Moreover, these social economy structures, either they are 
authorized sheltered units or precursor structures, organized 
as internal sections, companies or cooperatives, they are all 
activating on the market as private entities in a natural 
competitive environment. 

Because of this very reason, their management, compared 
to a typical business company, raises major problems related 
to the used workforce (minimum 30% disabled people), the 
output standard and productivity, the cost of the raw material, 
the small series or unique production that includes manual 
labour and, as a result, the targeted market, but also problems 
generated by the preconceived ideas regarding the quality of 
the products and services made by this category of workers: 
disabled people. 

In order to compensate these syncopations, considering the 
potential of this economic sector, the similar structures from the 
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European Union benefit of financial and fiscal measures of 
support, in agreement with the national occupational politics. 

In Romania, the Social Economy Law, considered to be 
finalized but not yet adopted, stipulates a series of fiscal 
facilities for the social economy, with one problem: considering 
the austerity budget, if, as far as we know, for elaborating this 
law not all the involved ministries were consulted and there is 
no political will for supporting this legislative enactment, if the 
Labour Code, the Fiscal Code, Law 448/2006 and other laws 
will also suffer imminent changes (if the law was adopted),we 
believe that it will take a very long time until these facilities are 
approved and put into practice, necessary facilities without 
which the social economy can only remain an experiment in 
Romania.  

 




